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military, and (5) you are in desperate need of professional healthcare assistance, and continued 
mental health services.  Additionally, the Board noted you checked the “Other Mental Health” 
box on your application but chose not to respond to the 10 July 2023 letter from the Board 
requesting evidence in support of your claim.  For purposes of clemency and equity 
consideration, the Board noted you provided a personal statement on your behalf, documentation 
from the Department of Veterans Affairs, and health care documents but no documentation 
describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined your misconduct as evidenced by your 
SPCM conviction, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board 
considered the seriousness of your misconduct and concluded that it showed a complete 
disregard of military authority and regulations.  The Board also considered the negative impact 
your conduct likely had on the good order and discipline of your unit.  The Board found that the 
record clearly reflected that your active duty misconduct was intentional and willful.  Further, the 
Board also determined that the evidence of record did not demonstrate that you were not 
responsible for your conduct or that you should otherwise not be held accountable for your 
actions.  Ultimately, the Board concluded that the discharge was proper and equitable under 
standards of law and discipline and that the discharge accurately reflects your conduct during 
your period of service, which was terminated by your BCD.  As a result, the Board concluded 
your conduct constituted a significant departure from that expected of a service member and 
continues to warrant a BCD.  While the Board carefully considered the evidence you submitted 
in mitigation, even in light of the Wilkie Memo and reviewing the record holistically, the Board 
did not find evidence of an error or injustice that warrants granting you the relief you requested 
or granting relief as a matter of clemency or equity.  Ultimately, the Board concluded the 
mitigation evidence you provided was insufficient to outweigh the seriousness of your 
misconduct.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined your 
request does not merit relief. 
 
Finally, be advised regarding your assertion of medical problems from toxins from Camp 
Lejeune, Public Law 112-154, Honoring America’s Veterans and Caring for Camp Lejeune 
Families Act of 2012, requires the Veterans Administration to provide health care to Veterans 
with one or more of 15 specified illnesses or conditions.  You should contact the nearest office of 
the Department of Veterans Affairs (DVA) concerning your right to apply for benefits or appeal 
an earlier unfavorable determination.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board. In this regard, it is important to keep in  
mind that a presumption of regularity attaches to all official records. Consequently, when  
 
 
 
 
 
 






